
Go See… Oh Wait, It’s Much
Too Late And So Am I
Big surprise, time got away from me.  How did that happen? 
Couldn’t be that it’s Christmas time and I have a million
things to do.  Honestly, I always try to refrain from sending
Christmas cards, but sometimes I feel so badly when we get
cards from others and I’m not sending any back.  So then I
start sending some – just to my MOPs (Mothers of Preschoolers)
group, I’ll say.  But next thing I know, I’ve decided to send
Christmas cards to “a few” select groups of people, and that’s
when I realize that I’m just sending Christmas cards anyway
even though I wasn’t going to!  Well, this that and the other
stuff; Christmas cards are just one extra check on my holiday
time to-do list, but that’s a tangent…

My point was busyness.  I was so busy that a few weeks ago
when I wrote another newspaper review for one of our community
theater groups, I forgot to post it on my blog.  I usually
like to post my reviews in my blog – since I’m doing the work
to write them anyway, I might as well post them here to try to
remind some friends and readers to go see the show.  But now
it’s too late, for the show I saw and reviewed has finished
its run.  Oh well, such things happen; hopefully my review as
it was printed in the paper made some people want to come see
the cute show.  For fun, here is a copy of the review:

Pageant Shines This Season

Early December finds many people preoccupied with the hustle
and bustle of the approaching holiday season, so what better
way to unwind from holiday stress than to see a live show?

A  play  guaranteed  to  inspire  Yuletide  spirit,  The  Best
Christmas Pageant Ever is being performed by The Williams
County  Community  Theatre  in  the  playhouse  at  501  S.  East
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Avenue in Montpelier during these chilly December weekends
between Thanksgiving and Christmas.

This festive show provides fun for the entire family. The
audience can spend a wintery evening or an afternoon matinee
getting to know the Bradley clan (cohesively played by Jake
McAfee, Mary Valdez, Allie Boyer, and Logan Psurny) as their
normally normal life erupts into chaos. Thoughtfully narrated
by young Beth Bradley (a cute and concise Allie Boyer), a
heartwarming story unfolds, and the audience is a captive
witness to the events leading up to what everyone hopes will
be The Best Christmas Pageant Ever.

When Bradley mom Grace (a funny, flustered Mary Valdez) is
chosen to replace Mrs. Armstrong (an amusing character played
by Nicki Bassett) as director of the church’s annual Christmas
Pageant, all seems well until the Herdman family (outrageously
played by Lance Day, Jessica Valdez / Sunny Bowman, Mason
Bassett,  Elliot  Bowman,  Isaiah  Valdez,  Jamison  Grime,  and
Katie  Taylor  /  Zara  McNalley)  slips  into  the  scene.  The
Bradleys’ seemingly picture-perfect world is turned upside-
down when the six trouble-maker Herdman kids come to Sunday
school. Even the reason why they began attending in the first
place is hilarious (Logan Psurny takes the heat as Charlie
Bradley). Poor Grace just wants to tell the story of Mary and
Baby Jesus in the Pageant, but rehearsals are tough with a
zany assortment of characters (brought to life by Amy Boyer,
Jenna Bowman, Kyla Huband, Jake McAfee, Abby Ledyard, Makayah
Long  /  Alisa  Parsons,  Kayden  Long,  Anna  Valdez  /  Carolyn
Rychener,  Brook  Ward  /  Bailey  Ward,  Taylor  Brown,  Amari
Blanco, Tatum Grime, Savanah Kleinhen, Ethan Psurny, Hailey
Tressler, Hannah Tressler) who just don’t seem to like the
idea of giving the Herdman kids a chance. Will it all come
together in time to be The Best Christmas Pageant Ever?

It’s the perfect time of year for this touching show, and
WCCT’s The Best Christmas Pageant Ever will have you flooded
with Christmas spirit. Whether you simply come for the holiday



fun, to see the joyously decorated theatre, or to watch the
adorable children in the cast put on their Pageant, this show
will tug at your heartstrings, chase away holiday blues, and
leave you humming Christmas carols with a glow and a grin!

“After  all,  It’s  almost  Christmas!”,  so  come  out  to  the
theater and join the fun!

The Best Christmas Pageant Ever can be seen on the Montpelier
stage on Friday and Saturday nights at 8 pm on December 3,4,
10, and 11 and Thursday night December 9, and Sunday afternoon
December 12 at 2:30 pm. Some of the roles are split between
multiple actors, which is just one reason to see this show
more  than  once.  Reservations  are  recommended,  but  not
required. Please call the WCCT Office for reservations and
more info: 1-888-569-9228.

Taylhis  has  experience  in  community  theatre  that  spans
multiple decades. Ms. Taylhis has been on the stage as an
actor, as well as behind-the-scenes doing production work like
assistant-directing,  producing,  and  stage-managing.  As  an
enthusiastic supporter of the arts in Northwest Ohio, she has
also enjoyed serving administratively on the boards of various
local community theatre groups.

A Not-So-Cynical Look At The
2009 Holiday Season
I was thinking about our family’s 2009 holiday season, now
come and almost gone already, and I was envisioning words to
describe this wonderful season, despite the fact that this
year ours was peppered with unpleasant familial dramatics. 
But about a week ago, I made what was a conscious decision to
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pull myself up from the depths of despair I had fallen into
after losing a beloved family member just one week before
Christmas.  So, in my good humor, I chose 24 of the best words
to describe my holiday season, each beginning with a different
letter of the alphabet.  Here goes…

Avatar – Saw it and actually liked it, despite my typical sci-
fi reluctance.  But I liked Avatar so much that I’m really
hoping the timing and budget work out so that I can see it
again in 3D at a more technologically savvy theater.

Big Family Christmas – We traveled to Illinois on Christmas
Day and got to take part in a huge gathering of my husband’s
large  extended  family.   His  92-year-old  grandmother,  who
speaks with a thick east-coast Connecticut accent (and who
smoked 3 packs of cigarettes a day from age 16 until age 70!)
told  many  of  her  infamous  stories  that  had  everyone  in
stitches!  After hearing one of Monie’s stories, I could have
used the words Blue Boob for B, but I will spare you those
details…  �

Christ Was Born – We went to a beautiful church service on
Christmas Eve to celebrate and reflect upon the entire purpose
of the Christmas holiday.

De…  There are two words that come to mind for this letter
based upon certain recent events in my life, but I’m not going
to go there; this is to be “A Not-So-Cynical Look…” blog
post.  So here, D will stand for Dumbledore, since I’m almost
halfway through my first Harry Potter book and lovin’ it!

Elf – My favorite holiday movie, and we actually had time to
watch it this year!  It, unlike a few other favorite Christmas
experiences, did not lose any magic this year.  I still felt
that warm and fuzzy “Christmas Magic” feeling after I watched
this movie – I’d pull it out more often, but it’s not the same
unless it’s Christmas! 
“I love smiling; smiling’s my favorite!!”  – Buddy The Elf



Friends – We are so blessed to have such wonderful friends,
and I can’t thank them enough for the things they did and just
for being there during this bittersweet time.

Grandparents –  We were able to visit 3 of our grandparents
this holiday season!  Even being in our 30’s, we have 3
surviving grandparents among my husband and I –  we were
blessed to be able to spend time with all of them this year!

Homemade spaghetti – Best.  Christmas.  Gift.  EVER!!  My
mother-in-law sent us home 4 huge frozen batches of her out-
of-this-world spaghetti sauce!  AND a large bag of grated
Asiago cheese.  AND…  something I’ll save for another letter…

Ice – Drove through plenty of it to reach IL and get back to
Ohio on Christmas day.  Luckily, traffic was light and travel
for us was smooth and safe.  The kids were good as gold and
slept for the majority of both drives.

Jill – Screwed us over again!  This little story begins with
Walmart.  Since this is “A Not-So-Cynical Look…”, I won’t go
off about Walmart, but I will simply state the facts:  the
pump in our windshield wiper cleaner fluid dispenser stopped
working after the last time we got an oil change at Walmart. 
We didn’t really need it until Christmas night, when we were
driving past the city of Chicago, and apparently smog + snow =
some sort of disgusting pollution paste.  So visibility is
limited, and we still don’t know exactly what happened since
we’ve driven this route dozens of times, but basically the
express lanes on I-90 seemed to suddenly dissolve into city
streets.  So now it’s 10:30 on Christmas night, and we’re
wandering around in the city.  We can’t see out the back of
the car since there’s tons of Christmas presents, and we can’t
see out of the front of the car because of the pollution
paste.  This is where Jill comes in – and she directs us
straight back to I-90.  Only problem is, our van can’t just
jump guardrails; we needed an entrance ramp, and Jill was only
directing us to streets that crossed over the expressway and



didn’t actually intersect with it.  So we crossed bridge after
bridge, and we criss-crossed I-90 until one of those streets
had an entrance ramp.  Then Jill freaked out and tried to get
us off of the expressway again, but she got her power button
pressed – we knew our way from there.

Kalachkies – I have a fun memory of a Christmas years ago when
my forgetful Polish grandmother was sitting in her wheelchair,
instructing my equally Polish uncle and myself how to make
kalachkies,  a  usually  delicious  Polish  cookie.   The  end
results were inedible and referred to as “hockey pucks”.  This
year  at  Christmas,  my  husband’s  cousin  made  homemade
kalachkies  –  real  ones,  no  hockey  pucks,  and  they  were
delicious!  Thanks Lilly!

Late night drive – One night, we took the kids out in the car
in their pajamas with some snacks, and we drove through the
snowy countryside to a town  about 30 minutes away for a
drive-thru lighted display that’s just wonderful.  Late night
drive could also refer to my husband’s and my peaceful drive
home (after the unscheduled tour of the city) while the kids
were asleep all the way from Illinois to Ohio – nice.

Mashed Potatoes – My mother-in-law is a great cook!  I guess
it’s  been   awhile  since  the  last  time  I  had  her  mashed
potatoes, because I  didn’t remember how they tasted.  But I
told her the truth after Christmas dinner – they were the best
mashed potatoes I’ve ever had!

Noodles – My mother-in-law’s spaghetti sauce also came with
EIGHT pounds of whole wheat gourmet organic pasta!  I love
whole wheat pasta – it actually tastes better, and you don’t
get the pasta-stomachache / horrible stuffed feeling that can
accompany pasta over-indulgence.

Onions – One of my favorite holiday dishes is creamed onions,
and it was a nice surprise to see this dish on the Christmas
buffet.  Fortunately for me, my husband can replicate the



taste of his mother’s creamed onions –  yum!

P.A.S. – Pompous Ass Syndrome – my poor brother-in-law is a
victim.  Enough Said.

Quiet – With 4 kids and Christmas celebrations spread out over
2 weeks, there really wasn’t much of this.

Revenge  –  My  brother  and  sister-in-law  gifted  our  kids  3
little gumball machines.  Cute, but not when you realize how
many gumballs needed to be pried out of our candy-obsessed
toddler’s little hands, for one thing.  Who would give little
kids gumball machine gifts?  Wait, isn’t that what we got her
3 kids last year?!?  I’m all for re-gifting; I really think
it’s a smart thing to do.  But maybe next year I’ll choose our
Christmas gifts more carefully…

Snow – It’s been snowing on and off for a week and a half here
in Ohio.  The Chicago area was unexpectedly blanketed with
about a foot of snow on Saturday – thank goodness we left for
Ohio on Friday night!

Turkey – We ate it and it was good.

U-Turn – see “J” – Jill the GPS.  Besides the time we were
lost in Chicago, Jill caused us to make at least one other U-
turn on this trip.

Vile – Odor in Gary Indiana – I don’t care what the Music Man
had to say – Gary Indiana STINKS!  Literally!!!

Weather  – I was worried about it all week, but thankfully, it
didn’t impede our journey in the slightest.

X-changing gifts –  Ok, that’s too generic?  What else could X
stand for, the rating of Monie’s Blue Boob story?  We x-
changed gifts many gifts, and that’s all I’m going to say.

Yellow  Puppy  –  When  our  friends  heard  about  our  family’s
heartbreak, they gifted us a gigantic (stuffed) dog.  This



cute puppy’s headband wouldn’t even fit on my head, and she
wears a sweater that could probably fit me – or at least all 4
of my kids in it together…  so cute and so thoughtful, and the
kids LOVE her!

Zoo lights – With everything that was going on during this
December, I’m so thankful that we were able to make it to  one
of our favorite Christmas destinations this year –   the
Toledo  Zoo  for  their  Lights  Before  Christmas  displays.  
Beautiful lights in a peaceful atmosphere, and if you get
there early enough, you can see some zoo animals, which is
probably my favorite thing to do in the whole world!

Hope you had a Merry Christmas, and best wishes for a great
New Year!!!

Coming  Soon  To  A  Community
Theatre Near You?
A question mark you see….hmmm. They are coming soon provided
the selections we made in our play-reading group meets with
the approval of the theatre board. The small group assembled
to discuss our selections decided upon the following for the
2009 season:

Over the Tavern

Honk

Lion in Winter

Little Shop of Horrors

Miracle on 34th Street
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I am greatly familiar with three of the five shows. I had
heard of Over the Tavern and recently read the play. Someone I
used to work with has a nephew who played the young mentally
challenged boy in an area production a few years ago. I am not
really familiar with Honk but know that it is a musical based
upon the tale of “The Ugly Duckling.”

I adore Little Shop… and definitely will audition for that (as
well as most of the others, right?). I need to begin re-
looking into that Howard Ashman and Alan Menken show. But it
will be a fun show to do for the Halloween season. I am told
that a frequent reader of this blog might consider venturing
this way to audition (but I’m not sure if that would be
possible…. D?).

Wrapping up our suggested season is the play Miracle on 34th
Street. I do not think there is a better show that could bring
in huge audiences and put them in the holiday spirit than this
timeless classic.

We also began tossing ideas out for 2010 (The Year We Make
Contact… according to the sequel to 2001). A few musicals were
introduced: State Fair and Can-Can. State Fair is perhaps the
least known of Rodgers and Hammerstein’s musicals. Can-Can is
a Cole Porter show (I KNEW IT as soon as I looked it up….
there you go, C.)

So, our job is done, it is now in the hands of the theatre
board to approve or do better. (and I forgot to mention a
suggested special engagement of Jesus Christ Superstar that I
could post about forever).
Premium Seating and Tickets to Sold Out Events

BLOCKBUSTER Total Access – First month $9.99, Rent Online,
Exchange In-Store
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